
TOWN OF BASIN, WORKSHOP MEETING MINUTES 
Tuesday, March 6, 2012
TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS @ 7:00 PM

The Meeting was called to order at 6:30 pm


Roll Call: Mayor Kania, Council Members: Lyle King, Deb Rathbun, Heath Hopkin and Dave Cooper.
Also Present:  Clerk/Treasurer Danielle Chapman, Sherman Allred, Karla Pomeroy, Steve Vanderploeg, Mike Dellos, Stacey Lesher, and Basin Police Chief, Chris Kampbell, Tom Grime, CJ Duncan, Kathleen Nichols (BCAC), Jay Zeller (BCAC) and Laurie Morstad (BCAC) and Chris Davidson from TCT West. 

Members of the BCAC Board met with the Council to hear a presentation by Riverbend Plumbing on issues and solutions for the heating system in the theater. The Council asked the Mayor to look at FY12/13 capital funding to help with a new heating system, which was quoted at $9,800.  The Mayor also asked the BCAC board to look at fundraising and having a board member responsible for the regular filter changes, preventative maintenance of any new furnaces.

Chris Davidson from TCT met with the Council concerning an offer to sell their poles in Town to the Town. Currently these are the poles being shared by the electric system and TCT. Mr. Davidson believes the town is missing out on revenues as well for pole charges that may be billed to franchisees who use town poles such as TCT and Cablevision. Before the town could commit to a purchase all the poles would need to be tested and evaluated for fair market value. The Town will be contracting for pole testing of electric system poles this year and can have TCT poles tested at the same time. This was agreeable to Mr. Davidson with TCT paying for their portion of that testing. Once this is complete and a value is established the Council will again take up this offer for consideration.

Mayor Kania said that she has made an offer for the interim Public Works Director to Steve Vanderploeg, which is contingent on Council Approval. She asked that the Council approve this Department Head Appointment. This also means that his position will not be backfilled at this time. Lyle King moved to accept the appointment, Heath Hopkin seconded the motion, and during discussion Deb Rathbun requested we go into executive session for personnel.  Putting off motion 1, Lyle seconded that motion and the Council went into executive at 7:20 pm.

At 7:28, the regular meeting resumed. The original motion was back on the table and there being no further discussion, all approved the appointment of Steve Vanderploeg as Interim Public Works Director.

The Council discussed Billboard rental that had been tabled from the last regular council meeting. The Mayor updated the council to her findings. The billboard is not permitted, but the cost to getting it permitted is minimal. Dave Cooper made a motion that we not make it an outside advertising/permitted sign, but we leave the sign open for a “Welcome to Basin”, non advertising sign (which does not require permitting), Deb Rathbun seconded the motion.  Lyle questioned the ownership of the land and the sign in its preexisting location.  No further discussion.  The motion carried.  

The Council reviewed the final draft of the Cemetery Mineral Lease.  The stipulations of the Council and Town Attorney have been agreed to. Dave Cooper inquired about the flow of traffic and trucks in the cemetery and Mayor Kania stated that the stipulation reads that they have to put together a travel management plan that has to be approved by the Town of Basin.   Dave Cooper made a motion to approve the Mineral Lease as propose, Lyle King seconded and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

The Mayor gave an update on the Pathway Planning Grant which was approved and now the town has received the notice to proceed. Part of the Grant process is that we have an WYDOT LPA trained administrator and Dani is set to attend the project administration class to be certified come April. The pathways planning will move forward after that training.

The Mayor asked if the Council would like to go ahead to request an Open Burn for the town this spring.  The compost pile and the green dumpsters are already being used.  We did not put in a request for the fall as this waste was handled by composting.  Heath Hopkin indicated that he has had a lot of people asking and he is all in favor of putting in for the burn.  Heath Hopkin will make a motion to apply for the open burn permit for the spring, Deb Rathbun seconded.  Lyle asked if anyone has complained in the past, and Mayor Kania said that we had received one complaint in 2010 to DEQ and the town had worked with DEQ to better manage the burn stipulations during the spring burn in 2011.  Heath Hopkin would like to see us have the Fire Department burn early so they are available for anyone else.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Mayor Kania let the Council know that Barbara Sims had approached her last week and asked about working with the town to close the open ditch along her property on the edge of Big Horn Ave. She would supply the pipe and the Town would supply the labor.  A cleanout would also be built in for future cleaning of sediment if needed.  The pipe would have to be 10” to join the existing pipe on the west end. Dave Cooper made a motion for joint effort on that piping; Lyle King seconded that motion and vote carried unanimously.

Mayor Kania suggested that we look into a Junior Council Policy.  Juniors would be able to submit a letter to Council, the Council would choose one Junior each year. They would start in the fall and be in the position till June as seniors in High School.  This would not be a voting member and would not be allowed in Executive Sessions, but it would give them great experience.   This would also help get kids involved in the governance of the community.  We would also sponsor them to attend the WAM Convention in June each year. Mayor Kania believes this could be a very positive experience and opportunity for kids in the community.  The Mayor will be approaching Pinedale for more information on how they handle their program.

The Mayor presented a Social Media Policy.  In an effort to increase public outreach, the Town of Basin has the website, and it is for folks who actively search it out.  The Mayor suggests that we use Facebook and Twitter to push information out to the public.  Part of this means that the Town puts in place a policy to control what the town would post to being items of general interest in the Town Governance.  People could also post concerns, suggestions, etc.  This is just one more way to reach out to the public.  Dave Cooper would like to be very specific about no political support for any one candidate, and no advertising. Deb Rathbun made a motion to approve the Resolution 2012-0306-01 as read regarding Social Media Policy including the changes as stated above by Dave, Lyle King seconded and motion passed unanimously.  

The Mayor updated the Council on work that has been undertaken since the Annual Priority Setting Meeting and what the Council had asked for additional work to be done.

Cardboard update: Mayor Kania reached out to Greybull Mayor, Frank Houk, and is waiting to hear if Greybull would like to join with Basin to begin separating and baling cardboard. Mayor Kania went through a Draft Presentaiton that she and the Mayors from Greybull, Lovell and Cowley have been working on for the County Commissioners concerning the Landfills. She also asked for input from the Council members before the presentation is finalized.  Lyle would like to know what the next move is to approach the Landfill Board.  Heath thinks that if all the Mayors come together and approach them then maybe they will be more apt to listen.  There are other opportunities out there.  The commissioners really need to be pushed for regionalization.  Two landfills are not needed and the North End has no problems with transporting to the better landfill.   All the Council is in favor of the Mayor moving forward with this.

Poly Cart Garbage Service Options that have been researched were presented along with a Draft Rate schedule based on size of container to move closer to a “Pay as you Throw” system.  Steve is looking into a new arm that does the carts and dumpsters alike.  These poly-carts come in diff sizes and that would make it easier for some of the residents. Handout discusses sizing, pricing and pickup schedules.  This would spread the rates out more evenly and effectively.  The conversion is roughly $37,000 we still have $15,000 unexpended this year for dumpsters, we have ordered, but they are willing to let us switch to poly-carts.  We could use the supplemental funding as a one-time expense that the legislature is giving to towns so the rate does not include the cost to convert.   The current dumpsters could be used to give each business a dumpster and give them a lock and label option, this also leaves older dumpsters for green waste.  The garbage fund is an enterprise fund and by state statute has to support itself.  It has not funded itself since 2004.  Lyle was questioning the life expectancy of the poly cart.  The Town supplies the first cart, but we would have to figure out a replacement fee and or a rotation schedule.  The Council is in favor of moving ahead with looking into the implementation of the poly cart conversion.  This will be brought back for the Regular Council Meeting. 

Stacey Lesher provided the council with an update on the Electrical update.  Quotes were included in the packet for the Electronic Power and Water Meters. This is a Capital project that the Mayor would like to fit into the budget.  The bid opening for the retrofit projects at the Pathway and town office and shop opens on the 19th.  The WBC did let us amend the project grant as requested

The Council reviewed the WAPA Meter Maintenance Contract.  This would provide meter maintenance on the two net meters at the substations that are highly technical in nature.  The Mayor will be bringing this back at the next regular Council Meeting after the Council has had a chance to read over.

Town of Basin Lineman, Stacey Lesher, has been looking into a Line Truck and the REA has offered to sell the Town their 2000 model line truck that is being replaced.  Heath encouraged Stacey to go and look at the truck and determine if we should move forward.  

Dave Cooper asked about the Mecklan Acres Electric rebuild project. The Engineer and Mayor are trying to meet with the one property owner about the overhead easement needed to rebuild this line. No contact back.  The Council agreed to have Kent Richens begin the condemnation process as this section is needed to provide service to that property.  The REA has also approached the town about their rebuild plans on the transmission line. The Mayor would like to work with Schott Hecht to possible reorganize priorities to tie the north and south substations together sooner to avoid outages during this rebuild. The Council agreed.

Mike Dellos gave the Council an update on Water/Sewer/RW. Mike stated that Tommerup has the pumps and motors are on them, there may be a problem with the middle motor, but they are prepared to look into it more. Tommerup will be back when water is in to insure middle pump is running correctly. Steve Vanderploeg updated the Council on the Sewer Flush Tank project.  Nothing ended up the way that it was planned to be.  We ended up with 8 Flush Tanks.  Sherman presented a change order that changes the contract price by $2,051.64 and to set a new completion date to allow the ground to be warmer so they will be able to pave.   Dave questioned what preventative measures Steve is taking to avoid problems in the future.  Steve is working with Sherman to map everything out, but Dave stated that it would be nice to have an electronic readout of the whole system.  Heath made a motion to approve the Flush Tank Change order as presented, Lyle King seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.   Heath did request Steve make sure that he gets the lines labeled and keep track on new system. Motion carried unanimously.

Raw Water Pond Cleaning update.   Two quotes have been received.  The quotes are very close and we need to move now before the water comes in.  Lamax $2,750 and Nichols for the $2,800.  Heath made motion to go with Lamax just for stockpiling, Lyle seconded and vote was unanimous, motion carried.

Chris Kampbell gave an update on the Law Enforcement.  Chris gave a thank you to the town lineman for fixing the lights in the park.  Chris would like the Council to be aware of the bond schedule and if they feel some amounts need to be lower or higher, they can propose that. Otherwise the Town follows the state bond schedule. The MOU with Greybull Animal Facility was extended another year with the Greybull Council approving the extension in February.  This will give the Council and Chris more time to research better options to meet the Town’s needs. A shelter facility is not an issue so much as the labor to staff. There is no room in the General Fund right now for this expense.  Chris has the go ahead to buy some kennels with some unexpended grant money that he needs to spend and this would qualify.  Mayor Kania suggested reaching out to someone willing to volunteer to tend the animals.  Chris passed out a Fact Sheet giving information regarding ICS.  These are online courses that provide baseline information for emergency situations.  If the Town would like to continue to receive Homeland Security money, then the Council will have to participate and complete these courses.  Mayor Kania relayed that the Town has received a thank you note from the Zeller's regarding the house fire, thanks to the PD and Jeff, Lineman, for responding so quickly.

Danielle Chapman gave an administrative update on computers, hiring, and budgeting First budget workshop will be April 3 at 6 pm before regular workshop.

Steve found a water truck, 2000 gal tank, with low miles for $12,000.  It’s in Idaho Falls.  Heath asked for oil samples by an independent consultants and have it DOT inspected.  Steve will get it done before the next council meeting.  

Water Development Commission, our grant went through for the canal study and master plan for purified water.  There will be a pre-proposal meeting here in Basin with the 4 proposed groups on 3/27 at 1:00 pm.  

Sherman asked about the chip sealing project and would like to get going in March so it times out right.  Heath Hopkin made a motion for Sherman to proceed, Lyle King seconded the motion and it carried with a unanimous vote.  Sherman will work with Steve.

M-I SWACO will donate plastic for the tennis court to control the overspray or the sprinklers so Heath will get with Steve and Lyle says tell them thanks.

Lyle suggests we continue to encourage people about the master plan, the time is running out to have an opinion.

Heath Hopkin made the motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:02 pm, Lyle King seconded, and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.
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